
CITY OF CRAIG 

COUNCIL AGENDA 

MARCH 3, 2011 

COUNCIL CHAMBERS 7:00 P.M. 

 

ROLL CALL 

Mayor Millie Schoonover, Greg Head, Joni Kuntz, Jim See, Marge Young, Don 

Pierce and Mike Douville 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

Items listed below will be enacted by one motion.  If separate discussion is desired 

on an item, that item may be removed and placed on the regular meeting agenda 

 City council minutes of February 17, 2011 

 

HEARING FROM THE PUBLIC 

 Open for Public Comment 
 

REPORTS FROM CITY OFFICIALS 

Mayor 

Administrator-written staff report 

Aquatic Manager 

City Clerk 

City Planner 

Harbormaster 

Library 

Police Chief 

Public Works 

Treasurer 

Parks and Rec 

 

READING OF CORRESPONDENCE 

 Correspondence from Carson Dorn, Inc. concerning household hazardous 

waste collection and disposal 

 Correspondence from the U.S. Department of Agriculture, Prince of Wales 

Island Outfitter/Guide Management Plan  EA 
 

CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS AND ORDINANCES 
  

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
  

NEW BUSINESS 

 Consideration of Blanche Farrell’s senior citizen property tax exemption, late 

filing of application 

 Consider Bid Award, Cannery Property Bunkhouse Building Demolition 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 







CITY OF CRAIG 
MEMORANDUM 

To: Craig City Council 
From: Jon Bolling, City Administrator 
Date: February 25, 2011 
RE: Staff Report  
 

1. Southeast Alaska Solid Waste Authority 
The board of directors of SEASWA continues to meet.  Member communities still 
include Craig, Klawock, Thorne Bay, Wrangell, and Petersburg.  Gail Slentz is the City 
of Craig’s representative to the board.  The board recently commissioned a spreadsheet 
that estimates costs of landfilling solid waste in Southeast Alaska.  The spreadsheet is 
useful in determining the cost per ton to landfill solid waste.  Of course, the greater the 
tonnage available, the lower the cost per ton to dispose of the solid waste.  As a result the 
SEASWA continues to look for additional communities to join the authority.   
 
In addition, I spent time recently talking with the manager of the City of Ketchikan’s 
solid waste department about running the city’s solid waste stream through Ketchikan’s 
facility.  I would consider working closer with the City of Ketchikan if doing so will 
lower or disposal costs.  The Ketchikan manager has also talked with Leslie Isaacs at the 
City of Klawock about the same approach.  I will continue to explore this approach to 
determine if we can benefit from shipment of our solid waste to Ketchikan.  
 

2. Meetings in Juneau, March 7-11 
I am scheduled to leave Craig for Juneau on Sunday, March 6, and return to Craig on 
Saturday, March 12.  During my stay in Juneau I will attend the following meetings. 

• Monday, March 7.  I am scheduled to meet with 
o Bill Oelklaus, EPA.  EPA holds about $240,000 in grant funds for use by 

the City of Craig on water and wastewater projects.   The funds require a 
40 percent match, which I hope to secure from the State of Alaska.  EPA 
requires a rather lengthy environmental review process before it will 
release the funds.  Bill and I will talk about the last steps needed to 
complete the process and have EPA issue a final grant agreement. 

o Dan Easton, Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation.  I will 
talk with Mr. Easton about SEASWA, when DEC plans to fill the now-
vacant engineering position that oversees water and wastewater projects in 
Southeast Alaska, water and wastewater funding programs, and the state’s 
progress on completing a general permit for seafood waste discharge for 
shore-based processors in Alaska (this permit should benefit Craig now 
that we have a shore-based processor here).   

o Sen. Kookesh & staff.  I will meet with Sen. Kookesh or his staff on our 
capital project requests and other needs. 

o Rep. Bill Thomas.  I will meet with Rep. Thomas and his staff on the 
city’s capital projects requests and other issues. 

o Ted Deats, Alaska Department of Natural Resources.  Mr. Deats oversees 
our water right permit to draw drinking water from North Fork Lake.  I 
plan to talk with him about the project to raise our dam and hatchery use 
of water from the lake to raise king salmon. 
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o Robert Gregg, Alaska PERS.  I will meet with Mr. Gregg and the director 
of the Alaska Public Employment Retirement System about several PERS 
issues, including the state law that apparently compels cities like Craig to 
continue to pay PERS assessments on employees who no longer work for 
us.  

• I will also attend the following meetings March 8-11: 
o Southeast Conference mid-winter meeting (March 8 & 9).  This meeting 

will include work on a number of SE Alaska issues, including an in-person 
meeting of the SEASWA board of directors, meetings with commercial 
fishing groups and (hopefully) state and federal regulatory agencies to talk 
more about sea otter management in Southeast Alaska, energy issues in 
the region, and other topics.  The SE Conference membership will also 
vote on where to hold its 2012 annual meeting; Craig and other POW 
communities are working together to pitch for hosting the annual meeting 
here. 

o Sanitary Deficiency Survey meeting (March 10 & 11).  This meeting is 
held each year to allow small Southeast Alaska communities to meet to 
discuss municipal water and wastewater needs.  The SDS meeting is also a 
chance to meet with representatives from the Alaska Native Tribal Health 
Consortium to line up matching funds for state grant dollars for water and 
wastewater projects.  City public works director Steve Tanner will also 
attend this meeting. 

 
3. Recruitment 

The city is currently advertising to hire a new public works director to replace Steve 
Tanner.  Steve will retire on September 1 after thirty years of city employment.  We also 
have posted advertisements to recruit a new harbormaster assistant. 
 

4. Services to Port St. Nicholas Subdivision 
The council will recall that I have asked the city attorney to provide me advice as to the 
ability of the City of Craig to assess a fee for certain services to the Port St. Nicholas 
Subdivision without annexation.  The attorney is drafting a reply to my questions.  As 
soon as I have his input I will schedule the item for council consideration and provide 
some additional background information. 
 

5. Travel Schedule 
My proposed travel schedule for the next few months is as follows.   

• March 7-11, 2011:  SDS, Southeast Conference mid-winter meeting, and 
meetings with Alaska Legislature staff in Juneau. 

• March-December:  I will, on three or four occasions, travel to Juneau for Catholic 
Community Service Board meetings.  These trips are at CCS expense. 

• April/May:  Steve Silver has asked city staff to consider travel to Washington DC 
to follow up our requests for project funding.  No decision has been made yet on 
if or when this trip might occur. 

• September 12-15:  Southeast Conference annual meeting in Ketchikan. 
 
Feel free to contact me with any questions. 

























CITY OF CRAIG 
MEMORANDUM 

 
To: Craig City Council 
From: Jon Bolling, City Administrator 
Date: February 25, 2011 
RE: Consider Bid Award, Cannery Property Bunkhouse Building Demolition  
 
I recently advertised for bids to remove the two old bunkhouse buildings on the cannery 
property.  The two buildings are located across Main Street from Prince of Wales Glass.  
The west side of one of the structures caught fire last summer and was badly damaged.  
The structures are beyond repair and merit removal from the site.  I had the Craig High 
School wrestling team clean out the buildings a few months ago in preparation for 
demolishing the structures. 
 
The city solicited bids for 30 days to remove the structures.  Nine bids were received for 
the work by the bid deadline.  The range of bid prices was quite large.  The apparent low 
bidder for the work is B3 Contractors of Klawock at $4,312.  A summary of the bid 
results is attached. 
 
The city has grant funds available to complete this work.  The source of funds is a 
legislative grant the city received about five years ago for improvements to the cannery 
property site.   
 
There is one variable on the project that staff is looking into.  While the buildings have no 
asbestos in them, the paint on the building’s interior walls and floors may contain lead.  
We think we can dispose of the wood at the city burn pile, but we are also looking into 
delivering the wood to the landfill for disposal.   
 
Recommendation 
That the council award the project to B3 Contractors in the amount of $4,312. 
 
Recommended motion:  I move to award the Cannery Property Bunkhouse Building 
Demolition Project to B3 Contractors in an amount not to exceed $4,312. 



CITY OF CRAIG
CANNERY PROPERTY DEBRIS REMOVAL PROJECT

Bid Opening:  February 24, 2011

Bid Results

1 2 3 4 5
A. Company Name Coastal Excavation Alaska Demolition Durette Construction CBC Construction B3 Contractors

Base Bid $6,600.00 $65,997.00 $8,000.00 $24,000.00 $4,312.00

Bid Modification $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00

Total Amount Bid $6,600.00 $65,997.00 $8,000.00 $24,000.00 $4,312.00

6 7 8 9 10
A. Company Name Byler Contracting Satori Group SE Road Builders CDI Inc.

Base Bid $49,949.49 $25,500.00 $8,000.00 $48,000.00

Bid Modification $0.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00

Total Amount Bid $49,949.49 $25,500.00 $8,000.00 $48,000.00
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